



Working Paper #04

India's paradox – the largest drug exporter and the most isolationist drug industry

Roger Bate¹, Dinesh Thakur² and Amir Attaran³

The reach of the Indian pharmaceutical industry is enormous. India supplies a large and increasing amount of the generic drugs sold globally, and the country is home to over 150 drug manufacturing facilities approved by the US Food and Drug Administration¹—including many run by multinational players. The value of pharmaceutical exports from India to the United States rose nearly 32 percent in 2012, to \$4.2 billion.² India supplies nearly 40 percent of generic drugs and over-the-counter products as well as 10 percent of finished dosages used in the US.³ Some of these products are very substantial: Ranbaxy, one of India's largest pharmaceutical companies, won the right to make the only generic version of Lipitor for sale to Americans when it was the world's best-selling drug with peak annual sales of over \$12 billion.⁴ India is one of the largest suppliers for the Internet market in western countries and is the dominant provider in most emerging markets, too.

Yet India is also failing to police its drug industry and putting human lives at risk around the world. Earlier this year, one of India's most aggressive export-oriented drug companies, Ranbaxy, pleaded guilty to criminal charges, which included falsifying clinical data and distributing adulterated drugs in the United States—crimes totally without precedent in the pharmaceutical industry, and for which it paid fines and settlements totaling half a billion dollars.⁵ In our own studies of over 6,000 drug samples purchased from pharmacies and retailers across Africa and Asia, nearly half originated in India, many of which were substandard or even outright fake.^{6,7,8,9,10,11} In certain states, such as Gujarat, Kerala or Tamil Nadu, the authorities have found hundreds of drug samples failing quality tests, and yet the number of persons arrested or drugs seized remains zero—clear proof that the authorities do not want to act.¹²

Perhaps the bitterest irony is that when Indian federal and state governments are

¹ Roger Bate is the author of "Phake: The Deadly World of Falsified and Substandard Medicine," an Adjunct Scholar at the American Enterprise Institute, and contributor at SearchingForSafety.net.

² Dinesh Thakur is the former Director of Research Information and Project Management at Ranbaxy Laboratories. He is the whistleblower responsible for prosecution of the company in the US courts.

³ Amir Attaran is an Associate Professor in the Faculties of Law and Medicine at the University of Ottawa, and holds the Canada Research Chair in Law, Population Health and Global Development Policy.



reluctant to admit or address the Indian pharmaceutical industry's quality problems, the victims—who may get sick or die—are mostly Indian. Basically India's government is tolerating the harming of its own people. What's more one has to wonder whether India's low regulatory standards are causing drug resistance domestically and further afield too.

Dangerous or not, India's pharmaceutical industry continues to grow because of price. India is home to the cheapest drugs in the world. As Gregg Alton, Vice President at the US drug company Gilead explains, India has some of the "best process chemists in the world."¹³ They reverse engineer existing products and often work out cheaper ways of making the same product. Gilead works with Indian companies to provide its breakthrough HIV drug, Tenofovir, at the lowest cost possible to patients in emerging markets. "They make it for half the cost we do," Alton says.¹⁴

Compared to its competitors, Gilead has taken a relaxed attitude to working in India. Most other western companies have been more combative in opposing India's protection of its domestic pharmaceutical industry. India has denied patents on many western products, when those same products were granted patents in myriad other jurisdictions. Oftentimes this leads to litigation, as when Roche sued—and lost—to enforce patent protection for one of its cancer drugs.¹⁵ Gilead was also denied an Indian patent on Tenofovir, but, unlike most brand holders, has worked with Indian companies anyway. In turn, those

companies have paid Gilead a royalty. The least discussed part of this arrangement is probably the most crucial one: Gilead assists Indian producers to maintain quality control in their manufacturing.

Such collaboration has historically been rare; western companies and western governments typically have frosty relationships with India, chiefly over its avoidance of patent protection. These are not straightforward disagreements: India often has had valid arguments in law, economics and public health to resist patenting. But India's forty-year history of patent battles and aggressive rhetoric now has led it to the dangerous and wrong position where, because it mistrusts the west, it ignores legitimate western concerns about the poor quality of Indian-made drugs and refuses to take action against corruption and fraud in India's drug regulatory establishment.

The extent of India's denial is almost Orwellian. Earlier this year, authorities in Jammu and Kashmir discovered that a very large number of patients in that state's most advanced hospital received fake "antibiotics" containing no active ingredient: many, possibly thousands, died.¹⁶ The discovery triggered twin investigations by the federal government and the Doctors Association of Kashmir, both of which found dozens of poor quality medicine samples on the market. At first, the Jammu and Kashmir government quoted these grim findings, only to recant a few months later with the totally inconsistent statement that "only one case



of [a] spurious drug” had been found.¹⁷ Plainly, the Jammu and Kashmir government could not have been telling the truth both times. The authorities’ dishonesty appears motivated by a desire to sweep thousands of Indians’ deaths under the carpet.

If the regulators were honest and diligent, then most drug quality problems of this kind would be simple to detect and resolve. If a manufacturing plant isn’t hygienic or methodical, it is fairly easy to order it shut down until procedures improve. Old or broken equipment can be repaired or replaced; incompetent workers can be fired. Companies that do not do these things are playing defense and building a business model based on evasion rather than compliance with regulations—and at times government has encouraged them to do exactly that. For example, India’s government in the past sought to obstruct western regulators’ oversight of export-oriented drug manufacturers, by ruses such as delaying visas, or scheduling inspections ahead of time.

Those looking for a deeper explanation of why India’s government covers-up for the weaknesses of its pharmaceutical industry have to consider not just profit, but also nationalism. India’s generic pharmaceutical industry began when Dr K A Hamied in 1935 set up Chemical Industrial and Pharmaceutical Laboratories (Cipla) with the express purpose of making India self-sufficient in pharmaceuticals by making a positive virtue of patent-breaking. He succeeded, attained hero status and

enjoyed government protection. After his death in 1972, his son, Dr Y K Hamied, carried on the family tradition and positioned Cipla as an Indian national champion. On his retirement earlier this year, the younger Dr Hamied was quoted as saying, “My only purpose in life today is how to get the 2005 patent bill revoked so that it suits India.”¹⁸

India’s main problem now is that nationalism has replaced health protection as the guiding principle of drug regulation. A clear example of this is found in India’s drug price-capping measures. While these are intended to keep foreign companies out of the Indian market and to make essential medicines affordable to average Indians, in practice even India’s local drug manufacturers have long complained that they cannot make drugs to the proper quality standard at the unrealistic prices offered by government contracts, never mind produce sufficient profit to enable research and development.¹⁹ The government has therefore responded by exempting new drugs from the price controls for five years, if they are the result of an Indian innovation.²⁰ What began as a well-intentioned policy to serve Indians’ health by keeping essential medicines affordable therefore has ended in an incoherent and dangerous policy jumble, where Indian companies succeed either by submitting to severe price controls that force them to compromise quality and harm Indian patients’ health, or by innovating to escape the price controls so that they are free to overcharge Indian



patients exactly as foreign companies are said to do.

Meanwhile, the quality of drugs made for export in India is persistently unreliable – witness the string of actions taken by FDA and MHRA against imports to US and UK including issuing warning letters and import alerts to numerous Indian drug manufacturing facilities for companies such as Ranbaxy, Strides Arcolab Ltd. and Wockhardt.^{21,22,23,24} The Ranbaxy fraud, mentioned earlier, is the worst episode to date.²⁵ Found guilty of criminal fraud and fined \$500 million, it became clear that the previously highly-respected company routinely, systematically and callously, made substandard products, including HIV medicines supplied to African aid organisations, and faked safety reports.²⁶ While according to a recent news report the Indian Pharmaceutical Alliance has requested a dialogue with the FDA regarding recent concerns raised by the agency,²⁷ no action has yet been taken against Ranbaxy by Indian regulators. In fact, the Indian regulator has certified that the products manufactured and sold in India by Ranbaxy are safe and effective.²⁸

This failing points to another Indian quirk, which does nothing to boost international confidence in India's ability to regulate the quality of drug exports: although there is a federal drug authority (CDSCO), export licences are granted by individual states, which jealously guard the revenue from fees generated. Indeed, drug regulators from importing countries (certainly the US FDA and the UK Medicines and Healthcare

Products Regulatory Agency) are forced to engage directly with exporting states to ensure quality control, sending their own officers on secondment to Indian state regulators and running training programmes for Indian operators. This significantly increases the cost of importing 'cheap' generic drugs as Indian states effectively export the cost of regulation.

On the other hand, despite acknowledgement by the Indian Parliament about the lack of competence of the Indian regulator in two scathing reports,^{29,30} one of which concluded, "India undoubtedly needs a strong, transparent, equitable, efficient and professionally managed drug regulatory system/authority urgently to meet global standards and ensure the confidence of the politicians, industry and the public at large that the health of the nation is well taken care of,"³¹ precious little has been done to address the issue. The recent ruling by the Indian Supreme Court to suspend 157 clinical studies approved by the Indian regulator³² doesn't inspire any confidence either in the scientific review or the decision making process at the CDSCO. India seems to want to continue its disjointed and seemingly corrupt regime which leads to the often asked question, can data from Indian companies be trusted?³³ The incredulous response of the Indian government in the wake of enforcements from the west reinforces the notion that there is little desire to fix the systemic problems that plague the regulatory framework in the country.

Regulators respond



Regulators are a conservative bunch: their priorities are set domestically, and most of their influence is at home, too. That worked when the pharmaceutical business was largely domestic, but as it has globalized, regulators have had a tough job to monitor and oversee the globalized aspects of a formerly domestic industry.

Personal communications with western national regulators leads us to believe that they have increasingly collaborated with each other over the past decade. They meet frequently to discuss problems, challenges and opportunities of joint interest. The formation of a European Medicines Agency has improved coordination within Europe. Australia and Japan have been regular participants on email fora and face-to-face meetings with their European colleagues over the past fifteen years. And in the past two years the Brazilians and Chinese (two nations which have fought intellectual property battles with the west) are being invited to these meetings and are becoming more heavily involved. In an increasingly collaborative world that is collectively formulating policy for access to quality, safe and effective medicines, the one significant country that remains outside the fold is India. ³⁴

A recent editorial in *The Hindu* concluded: "Until a deeper, institutional change takes place to break the nexus between drug companies and India's regulatory regime — a change that incorporates everything from surprise checks on manufacturing facilities to greater transparency in, and policing of,

drug approvals processes and clinical trials — there is a strong likelihood that Indian consumers of drugs made by these companies have poison coursing through their veins."³⁵ Only a change of attitude within India will see India's important pharmaceutical industry reach the heights it undoubtedly can achieve. Regulators, pharmaceutical directors, trade associations and myriad health professionals, must demand greater accountability and performance. Funding additional inspection staff at CDSCO is a first vital step. CDSCO must also attract and hire qualified people in all other areas of drug safety and quality. History has shown that these functions have been staffed with bureaucrats with limited or no experience in administering public health policies. Leadership of this organization which has been found to be incompetent at best or colluding with vested interests at worst by no other than the Indian Parliament cries out for integrity and competence, as quoted in the Report submitted to the Rajya Sabha: "On a larger plane, the Committee is disillusioned with the qualifications provided in the age old Rules for the head of a crucial authority like CDSCO. The extant Indian system is nowhere in so far as sheer competence and professional qualifications are concerned when compared with countries like USA and UK."³⁶

The response of the Indian government to the dysfunction of the CDSCO has been to establish an oversight board, comprising of more bureaucrats and a few medical professionals to oversee the regulatory body. This is hardly a lasting solution to the



continuing ad-hoc approach to solving a fundamental public health problem in India.³⁷ The will to nominate an empowered, qualified and experienced public health professional in the role of the Drug Controller General of India is the need of the hour.

Not that the CDSCO is alone in having problems. Manufacturing is overseen by the States, many of which have failed to enforce quality. CDSCO should be restructured so it has authority to oversee quality, superseding the power of the states. Harmonization of standards and

procedures inline with international standards is an absolute must. The enforcement on adulterated drugs cannot be different in India just because good manufacturing practices are so laxly interpreted for Indian manufacturers. Ultimately the entire Indian regulatory structures must be more responsible for public health than protecting the Indian generic pharmaceutical industry. If this doesn't happen, India will lose business to rivals, notably China, as risk-averse westerners search for safe products over the coming decade.

¹ Vishnoi A, Chatterjee S, "Third FDA ban on India's Ranbaxy threatens its U.S. drug sales," The Globe and Mail, September 16, 2013. Available at: <http://www.theglobeandmail.com/report-on-business/international-business/asian-pacific-business/third-fda-ban-on-indias-ranbaxy-threatens-its-us-drug-sales/article14347691/>

² Dey S, "In quality crackdown, US drug regulator finds Indian companies critically ill," Business Standard, September 24, 2013. Available at: http://www.business-standard.com/article/companies/in-quality-crackdown-us-drug-regulator-finds-indian-companies-critically-ill-113092300890_1.html

³ Dey S, "In quality crackdown, US drug regulator finds Indian companies critically ill," Business Standard, September 24, 2013. Available at: http://www.business-standard.com/article/companies/in-quality-crackdown-us-drug-regulator-finds-indian-companies-critically-ill-113092300890_1.html

⁴ Johnson LA, "FDA approves generic cholesterol-lowering Lipitor," Associated Press, December 1, 2011. Available at: <http://usatoday30.usatoday.com/news/health/medical/health/medical/treatments/story/2011-12-01/FDA-approves-generic-Lipitor/51545750/1>

⁵ US Department of Justice, "Generic Drug Manufacture Ranbaxy Pleads Guilty and Agrees to Pay \$500 Million to Resolve False Claims Allegations, cGMP Violations and False Statements to the FDA," May 13, 2013. Available at: <http://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/2013/May/13-civ-542.html>

⁶ Bate R, Coticelli P, Tren R, Attaran A. Antimalarial drug quality in the most severely malarious parts of Africa – a six country study. PLoS ONE. 2008;3(5):e2132.

⁷ Bate R, Tren R, Mooney L, et al. Pilot study of essential drug quality in two major cities in India. PLoS ONE. 2009;4(6):e6003.

⁸ Bate R, Hess K. Anti-malarial drug quality in Lagos and Accra – a comparison of various quality assessments. Malar J. 2010;9:157. doi:10.1186/1475-2875-9-157.

⁹ Bate R, Mooney L, Hess K. Medicine registration and medicine quality: a preliminary analysis of key cities in emerging markets. Res Rep Trop Med. 2010;1:89–93.

¹⁰ Bate R, Mooney L, Hess K, Milligan J, Attaran A. Anti-infective medicine quality: analysis of basic product quality by approval status and country of manufacture. Res Rep Trop Med. 2012;3: 57–61.

¹¹ Bate R, Jensen P, Hess K, Mooney L, Milligan J. Substandard and falsified anti-tuberculosis drugs: a preliminary field analysis. Int J Tuberc Lung Dis. 2013;17: 308–311.



-
- ¹² Lok Sabha Secretariat, Parliament Library and Reference, Research, Documentation and Information Service (LARRDIS), Members' Reference Service, Reference Note, "Spurious Drugs". Available at: <http://164.100.47.134/intranet/spuriousdrugs.pdf>
- ¹³ Personal communication with Roger Bate
- ¹⁴ Personal communication with Roger Bate
- ¹⁵ Ahmed R, "Indian Court Rules Against Roche," The Wall Street Journal, September 7, 2012. Available at: <http://online.wsj.com/news/articles/SB10000872396390443819404577637431517046436>
- ¹⁶ Wani R, "Valley Falls Prey to Deadly Spurious Drugs," Tehelka.com, April 27, 2013. Available at: <http://www.tehelka.com/valley-falls-prey-to-deadly-spurious-drugs/>
- ¹⁷ Zargar D, "Govt's U-turn on spurious drugs: 'Only one case detected'," Kashmir Reader, October 6, 2013. Available at: <http://www.kashmirreader.com/10062013-ND-govt%E2%80%99s-u-turn-on-spurious-drugs-%E2%80%98only-one-case-detected%E2%80%99-21663.aspx>
- ¹⁸ Sharma EK, "Starting a new course: Y.K. Hamied steps down as managing director. What does it mean for Cipla?" Business Today, May 26, 2013. Available at: <http://businesstoday.intoday.in/story/cipla-future-yk-hamied-steps-down/1/194620.html>
- ¹⁹ Bureau ET, "Govt to regulate rates of 652 medicines; prices set to fall," The Economic Times, May 17, 2013. Available at: http://articles.economictimes.indiatimes.com/2013-05-17/news/39336744_1_essential-drugs-price-control-indian-pharmaceutical-alliance
- ²⁰ LaMattina J, "India's Solution To Drug Costs: Ignore Patents And Control Prices - Except For Home Grown Drugs," Forbes, April 8, 2013. Available at: <http://www.forbes.com/sites/johnlamattina/2013/04/08/indias-solution-to-drug-costs-ignore-patents-and-control-prices-except-for-home-grown-drugs/>
- ²¹ US Food and Drug Administration, "FDA issues warning letters to Ranbaxy Laboratories Ltd., and an import alert for drugs from two Ranbaxy plants in India," September 16, 2008. Available at: <http://www.fda.gov/NewsEvents/Newsroom/PressAnnouncements/2008/ucm116949.htm>
- ²² US Food and Drug Administration, "FDA prohibits manufacture of FDA-regulated drugs from Ranbaxy's Mohali, India, plant and issues import alert," September 16, 2013. Available at: <http://www.fda.gov/newsevents/newsroom/pressannouncements/ucm368445.htm>
- ²³ US Food and Drug Administration, "Wockhardt Limited 7/18/13 Warning Letter," July 18, 2013. Available at: <http://www.fda.gov/iceci/enforcementactions/warningletters/2013/ucm361928.htm>
- ²⁴ US Food and Drug Administration, "Agila Specialities Private Limited 9/9/13 Warning Letter," September 9, 2013. Available at: <http://www.fda.gov/iceci/enforcementactions/warningletters/2013/ucm369407.htm>
- ²⁵ Eban K, "Dirty Medicine: The epic inside story of long-term criminal fraud at Ranbaxy, the Indian drug company that makes generic Lipitor for millions of Americans," CNN Money, May 15, 2013. Available at: <http://features.blogs.fortune.cnn.com/2013/05/15/ranbaxy-fraud-lipitor/>
- ²⁶ US Department of Justice, "Generic Drug Manufacture Ranbaxy Pleads Guilty and Agrees to Pay \$500 Million to Resolve False Claims Allegations, cGMP Violations and False Statements to the FDA," May 13, 2013. Available at: <http://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/2013/May/13-civ-542.html>
- ²⁷ Dey S, "Now, US FDA gets a call from Indian pharma companies," Business Standard, October 26, 2013. Available at: http://www.business-standard.com/article/companies/now-usfda-gets-a-call-from-indian-pharma-players-113102400969_1.html
- ²⁸ Datta A, "Ranbaxy drugs safe: India regulator," The Hindu Business Line, September 19, 2013. Available at: <http://www.thehindubusinessline.com/companies/ranbaxy-drugs-safe-india-regulator/article5146778.ece>
- ²⁹ Department-Related Parliamentary Standing Committee on Health and Family Welfare, Fifty-Ninth Report on the Functioning of the Central Drugs Standard Control Organisation (CDSCO). Presented to the Rajya Sabha on May 8, 2012. Available at: <http://164.100.47.5/newcommittee/reports/EnglishCommittees/Committee%20on%20Health%20and%20Family%20Welfare/59.pdf>



³⁰ Report of the Prof. Ranjit Roy Chaudhury Expert Committee to Formulate Policy and Guidelines for Approval of New Drugs, Clinical Trials and Banning of Drugs. July 2013. Available at:

http://www.cdsc.nic.in/Report_of_Dr_Ranjit_Roy.pdf

³¹ Report of the Prof. Ranjit Roy Chaudhury Expert Committee to Formulate Policy and Guidelines for Approval of New Drugs, Clinical Trials and Banning of Drugs. July 2013. Available at:

http://www.cdsc.nic.in/Report_of_Dr_Ranjit_Roy.pdf

³² Anand U, "Supreme Court blocks 157 clinical trials, says must follow new regime," The Indian Express, October 22, 2013. Available at: <http://www.indianexpress.com/news/supreme-court-blocks-157-clinical-trials-says-must-follow-new-regime/1185664/>

³³ Drug Regulations, "Can Data from Indian Companies be Trusted?" July 24, 2013. Available at:

<http://www.drugregulations.org/2013/07/can-data-from-indian-companies-be.html>

³⁴ Unnikrishnan CH, "New Delhi sees conspiracy in reports on drugs quality: 'Vested interests' are raking up isolated issues, commerce ministry says," Lifemint, June 4, 2013. Available at:

<http://www.livemint.com/Industry/RxT7nymUUn1Hv1Uwmj0ojM/New-Delhi-sees-conspiracy-in-reports-on-drugs-quality.html>

³⁵ Lakshman N, "Questions about India's drug industry," The Hindu, November 15, 2013. Available at:

<http://www.thehindu.com/opinion/op-ed/questions-about-indias-drug-industry/article5351737.ece>

³⁶ Department-Related Parliamentary Standing Committee on Health and Family Welfare, Fifty-Ninth Report on the Functioning of the Central Drugs Standard Control Organisation (CDSCO). Presented to the Rajya Sabha on May 8, 2012. Available at:

<http://164.100.47.5/newcommittee/reports/EnglishCommittees/Committee%20on%20Health%20and%20Family%20Welfare/59.pdf>

³⁷ Das S, "Chronic adhocism," The Indian Express, May 31, 2012. Available at:

<http://www.indianexpress.com/news/chronic-adhocism/955909/0>